
P.O. Box 1749 
Halifax, Nova Scotia 
B3J 3A5 Canada    

Item No. Info Item 1
Transportation Standing Committee 

March 24, 2022 

TO: Chair and Members of Transportation Standing Committee 

SUBMITTED BY: 

Jacques Dubé, Chief Administrative Officer 

DATE: February 8, 2022 

SUBJECT: Transit Route 55 Turnaround 

INFORMATION REPORT 

ORIGIN 

May 18, 2021 Halifax Regional Council Special Meeting motion (Item 11.6.1): 

MOVED by Councillor Deagle Gammon, seconded by Councillor Mason  

THAT Halifax Regional Council request a staff report regarding options and financial implications of a 
potential purchase of land to enable a bus turnaround at or near the new termination of route 55 in order to 
enable the return of the inbound leg of route 55 to the Waverley Road. Mayor Savage clarified that this item 
does not pertain to a specific real estate transaction and should be discussed in public at a Regional Council 
meeting.  

MOTION PUT AND PASSED UNANIMOUSLY. 

LEGISLATIVE AUTHORITY 

The Halifax Regional Municipality Charter, S.N.S. 2008, c.39 provides: 

Open meetings and exceptions 
       19     (1)    Except as otherwise provided in this Section, Council meetings and meetings of 
committees appointed by the Council are open to the public. 

(2) The Council or any committee appointed by the Council may meet in closed session to
discuss matters relating to 

(a) acquisition, sale, lease and security of municipal property;

61 (1) The Municipality may acquire and own property granted or conveyed to the Municipality 
either absolutely or in trust for a public or charitable purpose. 

Original Signed 
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(2) Where property is conveyed to the Municipality in trust for a public or charitable purpose, the
Municipality holds the property according to the terms of the trust and may do anything necessary 
to carry out the objects of the trust. 

(3) The property vested in the Municipality, absolutely or in trust, is under the exclusive
management and control of the Council, unless an Act of the Legislature provides otherwise. 

(5) The Municipality may

(a) acquire property, including property outside the Municipality, that the Municipality
requires for its purposes or for the use of the public;

Section 322  (1) The Council may design, lay out, open, expand, construct, maintain, improve, alter,
repair, light, water, clean, and clear streets in the Municipality.

(2) When a street is laid out, opened or expanded, a survey plan shall be filed in the
registry.

BACKGROUND 

The Moving Forward Together Plan (MFTP), approved in 2016, initiated the restructuring of the transit 
network and guided the implementation of service improvements. It has introduced new service types, 
service guidelines, performance measures, and a redesigned transit network.  

This network redesign is being implemented in phases with the most recent service changes occurring on 
November 22, 2021. All proposed service changes for a given fiscal year are approved by Regional Council 
through the budget process and by approving the Halifax Transit Annual Service Plan. Changes to Route 
55 Port Wallace, included in the MFTP, were presented to Regional Council for review and approval, as 
part of the Halifax Transit 2021/22 Annual Service Plan1 (2021/22 ASP). Details of these plans, and 
subsequent discussions on the Route 55, are presented below. 

Moving Forward Together Plan 

The MFTP was built on the Moving Forward Principles, one of which was to increase the proportion of 
resources allocated towards high ridership services. Route 55 passenger boarding data, analyzed during 
the development of the MFTP, indicated consistently low ridership from Craigburn Drive to the Portobello 
turning loop and a significantly high cost per passenger. As such, the plan proposed removing Route 55 
service between Craigburn Drive and the Portobello turning loop. To facilitate this change, service would 
be added to Charles Keating Drive and Craigburn Drive and the resources from this change would be 
reallocated to provide a new Route 55 connection to the Alderney Ferry Terminal, prior to terminating at 
the Bridge Terminal. Ultimately this change was recommended as it aligned with the Moving Forward 
Principles and would provide more options to riders. 

The Moving Forward Together Plan Recommendation Report2 was first presented to Regional Council on 
April 12, 2016. At that time, Regional Council requested a supplemental report outlining options, financial 
and operational implications on a variety of transit matters including the following: 

g. Consider the extension of Route 55 and that the following options be evaluated:
i) extend Route 55 to the community of Waverley and return.
ii) extend Route 55 through Waverley to the Fall River Park and Ride.
iii) extend Route 55 through Waverley to Sackville Terminal on Cobequid Road.

1 See Special Budget Committee, March 10, 2021, Item No. 5 
2 See Committee of the Whole, April 12, 2016, Item No. 3 

https://www.halifax.ca/sites/default/files/documents/city-hall/regional-council/210310bc5.pdf
https://www.halifax.ca/sites/default/files/documents/city-hall/regional-council/160412cow3.pdf
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The Halifax Transit Moving Forward Together Plan – Supplementary Report3 returned to Regional Council 
on November 22, 2016. The report noted that extending Route 55 as per any of the options listed above 
would contravene Policy T-7 of the Regional Plan.4 Policy T-7 is included here: 

T-7 The Urban Transit Service Boundary… shall establish the area within which HRM will
direct future investment in public transit services, with the exception of rural commuter
express service which may be considered outside of this Boundary. The level of service 
outside this boundary shall not be increased, but modifications to services may be 
considered that serve to facilitate operational planning. Existing routes and services 
not contained within this boundary will continue to exist, and as with any public transit 
routes or services, any service reductions will be based upon performance standards 
approved by HRM. 

The Urban Transit Service Boundary5 crosses Waverley Road at the Waverley Road and Charles Keating 
Drive intersection. Extending Route 55 beyond Charles Keating Drive, to any of the locations listed in the 
motion would have required an increase in resources which Policy T-7 states shall not be increased. There 
were no motions put forth following the review of the supplemental report, to adjust the routing for Route 
55 and the MFTP was subsequently approved by Regional Council. 

Halifax Transit 2021/22 Annual Service Plan 

The 2021/22 ASP included a large suite of service changes, including the MFTP’s proposed changes to 
Route 55 Port Wallace to be implemented in November 2021. As part of the budget discussions, the Budget 
Committee requested a briefing note regarding residents’ concerns around the planned change to Route 
55 to service Craigburn Drive. Furthermore, the briefing note was to outline other options that were 
considered or may be considered in the area.  

The briefing note (Appendix A) was submitted to the Budget Committee on April 21, 2021. Staff 
recommended proceeding with the proposed routing on Craigburn Drive as approved in the MFTP and as 
shown in the 2021/22 ASP. No further direction was provided by Regional Council at that time. As such, 
following the approval of the budget and 2021/22 ASP, Route 55 was implemented as per the MFTP on 
November 22, 2021.  

DISCUSSION 

In preparation of this report, staff explored a variety of options to facilitate a turning loop for Route 55. 

Existing Routing 
The current routing utilizes Chares Keating Drive and Craigburn Drive (see Figure 1). Residents along the 
western portion of Craigburn Drive have access to transit service in this option. This routing was 
implemented on November 22, 2021. Although there were considerable concerns raised by residents in 
advance of the introduction of transit service on Craigburn Drive, since implementation, there have been 
no operational or safety issues.   

3 See Halifax Regional Council, November 22, 2016 and December 6, 2016, Item No. 9.1 
4 See Regional Municipal Planning Strategy, October 2014 
5 See Map 7 – Urban Transit Service Boundary, Regional Municipal Planning Strategy, October 2014 

https://www.halifax.ca/sites/default/files/documents/city-hall/regional-council/161206rc91.pdf
https://www.halifax.ca/sites/default/files/documents/about-the-city/regional-community-planning/RegionalMunicipalPlanningStrategy-21June05-Case21875-TOCLinked.pdf
https://www.halifax.ca/sites/default/files/documents/about-the-city/regional-community-planning/Map7UrbanTransitServiceBoundaryRP5.pdf
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Figure 1: Existing Routing 

Private Property 

Staff explored the possible acquisition(s) of two privately owned parcels of land along the route on which a 
turning loop could be created with upfront capital investment and ongoing operating costs for snow clearing, 
repairs and maintenance. However, the landowners were not interested in selling one of the lots that was 
identified, and staff determined after investigation that the other lot was unsuitable.  

Wilcot Lane 

An alternative using Wilcot Lane was considered. This option would require a new transit-only one way 
connection from Montague Road to Wilcot Lane to be created to allow the introduction of a loop (see Figure 
2). A bus stop would be added on Wilcot Lane, and the bus would layover here, if necessary, to maintain 
the schedule of the inbound trip.   
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Figure 2: Wilcot Lane 

This loop would utilize the existing right of way and streets and therefore would not require any property 
acquisition. The transit-only one way connection from Montague Road to Wilcot Lane would cost 
approximately $200,000 to modify the curb, add pavement and sidewalk, connect the two streets, and install 
signage and pavement markings. There is currently a utility pole located in the area where the transit-only 
connection is proposed. A more detailed engineering design is necessary to determine the feasibility and 
to refine the cost estimate. This option could negatively impact residents on Wilcot Lane if this becomes a 
shortcutting option for general traffic. This option could also negatively impact residents who have started 
accessing transit service from the stops on Craigburn Drive who would be further from accessible bus stops. 
It is anticipated that the residents on Wilcot Lane may have concerns with buses laying over in this location, 
and they have not been specifically consulted to date.  

Port Wallace Development 
The Port Wallace Master Infrastructure Study6 included traffic analysis for the buildout of the Port Wallace 
Secondary Plan Area and stated that improvements will be required along Montague Road. These 
improvements include upgrading the intersection of Montague Road and Waverley Road to accommodate 
the increased volume of traffic between Highway 107 and Port Wallace. It was recommended that the 
changes be implemented as the build out reaches 10% completion. This intersection is expected to fall 
below the acceptable level of service thresholds as the population in this area continues to grow. The traffic 
analysis included in the infrastructure study showed that the westbound through/left and the eastbound 
through/right/left lanes would be most impacted by the volume increase and would result in substantial 
queuing at the Montague Road and Waverley Road intersection.  

Intersection upgrades to accommodate increased volumes associated with Port Wallace will require more 
of the right of way than what is currently being utilized. Installing pedestrian and transit infrastructure in a 
location that is expected to require significant upgrades presents a risk that these investments may need 
to be significantly altered prior to the end of their useful life. Furthermore, there is also a risk that the 
turnaround infrastructure could become redundant if the routing of Route 55 is adjusted in response to the 
Port Wallace development.  

6 See Halifax Regional Council, March 27, 2018, Item No. 14.1.6 

https://www.halifax.ca/sites/default/files/documents/city-hall/regional-council/180327rc1416.pdf
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Conclusion 
There are limited options for appropriate alternative turnaround locations for the Route 55 in this area. Any 
potential options other than the existing routing on the local streets would require capital investments as 
well as the potential for ongoing operating costs for maintenance. As referenced above, the owner of a lot 
which has potential for the construction of a turnabout is not willing to sell it; and the other lot that was 
initially identified is unsuitable. An alternative loop was considered using Wilcot Lane. The Wilcot Lane 
option may not result in a long term solution, as upgrades are anticipated in the coming years to the 
intersection of Waverley Road and Montague Road in alignment with the Port Wallace development, which 
could render this option non-functional. In addition, it is possible that the future Port Wallace development 
could result in changes to the transit routing in the area, negating the need for a turning loop.    

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 

No financial implications at this time. 

COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT 

Development of the Moving Forward Together Plan included formal public and stakeholder engagement 
resulting in the values-based Moving Forward Principles, the foundation on which the plan is designed and 
all objectives, network changes, and policies were created. A draft plan was created based on this 
consultation and a variety of other data sources and public engagement on the draft took place over a 
period of ten weeks from February 17 – April 24, 2015 and included a wide variety of engagement methods. 
The results of this engagement were summarized and included in the Moving Forward Together Plan and 
recommendation report.  

ATTACHMENTS 

Appendix A - Budget Adjustment List Briefing - BN007-1 – Route 55 Proposed Changes 

A copy of this report can be obtained online at halifax.ca or by contacting the Office of the Municipal Clerk at 
902.490.4210. 

Report Prepared by: Dave Espeseth, Acting Supervisor, Service Design & Projects, 902.497.5139 

http://www.halifax.ca/
http://www.halifax.ca/
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